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NORTH DEVON COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of Policy Development Committee held at Barum Room - 
Brynsworthy on Thursday, 6th July, 2023 at 6.30 pm. 
 
PRESENT: Members: 

 
 Councillor L. Spear (Chair). 

 
 Councillors Patrinos, Bishop, Bulled, Bushell, Clayton and Jones. 

 
 Officers: 

 
 Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive, Head of 

Governance, Finance Manager and Programme Manager. 
 

 
 

1.   APOLOGIES 
 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hunt and D. Knight. 
 
Councillor Jones also advised that he would not be present for the second part of the 
Committee as he was attending a Parish Council meeting. 
 

2.   TO APPROVE AS A CORRECT RECORD THE MINUTES OF THE 
MEETING HELD ON 9TH FEBRUARY 2023 (ATTACHED). 
 

RESOLVED, that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th February 2023 (circulated 
previously) be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
 

3.   ORDER OF AGENDA 
 

The Chair announced that a request had been made to her that the Committee 
considered item 9: Work programme 2022/23 as the first item on the agenda. 
 
RESOLVED that item 9: Work programme 2022/23 be considered as the first item on 
the agenda. 
 

4.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. 
 

There were no declarations of interest announced. 
 

5.   WORK PROGRAMME 2022/23. 
 

The Vice Chair introduced the item and outlined discussions that had been held at 
the informal meeting, which was held on 15th June 2023. 
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He advised that the Members present at that meeting had discussed the two main 
roles of the Committee, which were focussed on supporting and delivering the 
financial regulatory functions of the Council together with the external business 
affairs and their impact upon the Council and its citizens. 
 
From this informal discussion, the Members had developed a list of 10 areas that 
they would like to focus on, which would equate to a workload of three years for the 
Committee.  
 
He added that as a starting point, the Members present had informally agreed to 
explore three areas on the list, which were: 
 

 Dentistry. 

 Water quality. 

 Future of agriculture in North Devon. 
 
There was some discussion between the Committee Members who were present at 
the informal meeting as to whether or not those areas were agreed as the first three 
to be considered and the Members also discussed other areas of interest to them. 
 
The Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive advised that the Chief 
Executive had circulated information via email regarding the various areas of work 
that the Council were already involved in at a local level. He added that there was a 
lot of work ongoing behind the scenes, which related to empty homes. 
 
In response to point’s raised by the Committee, the Vice Chair read out the list that 
had been compiled and signed up to by the Members that were present at the 
informal meeting of the Committee, which were: 
 

1. Recycling: Councillor Clayton. 
2. Dentistry: Councillors Bushell, Hunt and Patrinos. 
3. NDC revenue: Councillor Jones. 
4. Water quality: Councillors Patrinos, Jones, Bishop, Wilson and Spear. 
5. Agriculture: Councillors Bulled, Jones, Bushell and Patrinos. 
6. Inward investment: Councillors Bushell and Jones. 
7. Renewables: Councillor Wilson. 
8. Empty Homes and Housing: Councillors Wilson, Bishop, Bulled and Clayton. 
9. Public transport: Councillor Bishop. 
10. Health inequalities in Ilfracombe: Councillors Wilson, Patrinos and Spear. 

 
The Committee agreed that there should be a maximum of four to five Members in 
each group together with an appointed leader for each group.  
 
The Chair added that she would like to sit on the group for dentistry. 
 
The Committee agreed the following Members be appointed as group leaders: 
 
Dentistry – Councillor Patrinos. 
Water quality – Councillor Jones. 
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Agriculture – Councillors Bulled and Bushell. 
 
The Vice Chair added that the next steps for the groups allocated to the three topics 
was to develop a scoping paper to ascertain the purpose of the work together with 
expectations and potential outcomes.  
 
In response to a question, the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive 
advised that non-Committee members could assist the groups as a consultee in an 
advisory capacity. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

(i) That the work programme and its standing financial reports to the Committee 
for 2023/24 be noted; 
 

(ii) That the topics of dentistry, water quality and agriculture be scoped by the 
appointed groups;   
 

(iii) That the other seven topics on the list be kept under regular review; and 
 

(iv) That the three topics together with those Members already appointed be 
emailed out to all members of the Committee to allow them to join a group 
should they wish to. 
 

6.   PERFORMANCE AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT QUARTER 4 
2022-2023 
 

The Committee considered a report by the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief 
Executive (circulated previously) regarding the Performance and Financial 
Management for Quarter 4 of 2022/23 together with Minute Extract of Strategy and 
Resources on 3rd July 2023 (circulated previously). 
 
The Finance Manager highlighted the following: 
 

 The revenue budget for 2022/23 was approved at Council on 23rd February 
2022 at £13,721,640.  

 As at 31st March 2023, it was pleasing to report that the final out turn position 
was a budget surplus of £693,000, which was an overall movement of 
£674,000 from the last forecast at Q3. The breakdown showing these 
movements are shown Appendix A – “Variations in the Revenue Budget”. 

 The movement from Quarter 3 of £674,000 can be mainly attributed to 
adverse and favourable variances as outlined in paragraph 4.1.4 of the report. 

 The cost of living pressures with double digit inflation continuing for the whole 
of 2022/23, peaking at 14.2% in Oct 2022 and still near that peak at the end of 
the March 2023 at 13.5%, resulted in the Council utilising fully the £936,000 
budget management reserve in 2022/23. Due to the favourable variances and 
a transfer in year from the Collection fund reserve the Council has replenished 
this reserve to a balance of £815,000 to provide the resilience to similar 
inflationary pressures during 2023/24.  
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 Members approved in June 2021 to proceed with the acquisition of Green 
Lanes Shopping Centre; which the Council completed the purchase in 
November 2021. The purchase of Green Lanes Shopping Centre was a once 
in a lifetime opportunity to acquire this strategic asset and complement other 
significant regeneration improvements being delivered within the Barnstaple 
town centre through the Future High Streets project. The financial modelling 
demonstrated that revenue income generated from the centre would cover 
both the repayment of the loan and asset management costs and would 
return a contribution to the Council which could be used towards mitigating 
future risks on income volatility, investment back into the centre and the 
overarching council budget.  

 From the revenue budget surplus of £693,000, it was proposed to set aside 
the amount into the following earmarked reserves:  
 

 Office Technology £120,000 – to fund capital business case. 
 Repairs Fund £214,000 – to fund capital business cases. 
 Budget Management £279,000 – mitigate 2023/24 inflationary 

pressures  
 Insurance Reserve £80,000 – mitigate 2023/24 higher insurance costs. 

 

 At the 31st March 2023 total external borrowing was £3,000,000. The timing 
of any future borrowing was dependent on how the authority managed its 
treasury activity and due to previously unprecedented low interest rates and 
reduced returns on investments it was prudent for the Council to ‘internally 
borrow’ and use these monies to fund the Capital Programme. This had 
resulted in a £275,000 reduction in loan interest payments and an increase in 
interest receivable of £266,000 in 2022/23. £275,000 had been placed into a 
new Treasury Management reserve to mitigate against higher interest rates 
as the Council moved into the 2023/24 financial year.  

 Appendix B detailed the “Movement in reserves and Balances” to and from 
earmarked reserves in 2022/23. 

 Appendix C detailed the “Strategic Contingency Reserve movements and 
commitments”.  

 Appendix D detailed the “Capital Programme for 2022/23”. 

 Actual spend on the Capital Programme for 2022/23 financial year was 
£7,577,736. The variance against the budget of £9,505,513 was (£1,927,777); 
the carry forward to 2023/24 is £1,930,171 (the difference being £2,394, 
related to a £3,260 over spend on Vehicles and £866 not required on DVI 
licences), to fund on-going projects. 

 Further variations of £4,990,983 are proposed to the 2023/24 and £399,000 to 
the 2025/26 Capital Programme were detailed in paragraph 4.4.8 of the 
report. 

 The overall revised Capital Programme for 2023/24 to 2025/26 taking into 
account the budget variations above was £33,986,596 and was broken down 
as follows:  
 

 2023/24 £28,168,252  
 2024/25 £5,723,344. 
 2025/26 £95,000. 
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 The 2023/24 to 2025/26 Capital Programme was detailed in “Appendix E – 
Capital Programme 2023/24 to 2025/26”. 

 The Capital Programme release of funds were detailed in paragraph 4.4.13.  

 Debt management as detailed in paragraph 4.5 of the report. 

 General Debtors as detailed in paragraph 4.6 of the report. 
 
In response to questions from the Committee, the Director of Resources and Deputy 
Chief Executive and the Accountancy Services Manager advised the following: 
 

 The original budget for 2022/23 indicated a forecast to achieve £250,000 
worth of salary savings, which actually achieved a saving of £476,000. This 
was due to the time period between leavers and new starters and that there 
had been certain challenges to the Council in terms of recruitment in some 
areas of the business. He added that there were additional posts built into the 
2022/23 budget and that some of those posts had come to fruition later in the 
year, which was the reason for the larger than normal saving. 

 With regards to the costs associated with the employment of agency staff, the 
salary savings figure was the net saving made to the Council after the agency 
staffing costs were taken into account.  

 A report was currently being prepared for the Governance Committee, which 
would look back over previous years to the present day with a detailed 
analysis of the amount spent by the Council for the procurement of agency 
staff and the service areas for this spend. He added that the report could be 
shared with the Policy Development Committee should they wish. 

 The Performance and Financial Management quarterly reports were 
considered by the members of the Strategy and Resources Committee prior 
to consideration by the Policy Development Committee. Minute extracts 
containing the recommendations from both Committees were then considered 
at Full Council alongside the report. This gave assurance to those Members 
who were not on either of the two Committees that a full and robust scrutiny 
process had been undertaken prior to the consideration of the report at Full 
Council. 

 The release of funds for the purchase of Local Authority Housing Fund 
temporary accommodation properties was match funded by government and 
the Council had already completed on two properties with offers currently on 
three further properties. The Council was also looking to purchase an 
additional six new units in one development, which with a couple further 
potential properties would hopefully see a total of 13 properties purchased by 
the end of the financial year from this programme. 

 Every local authority was currently struggling to recruit in key service areas, 
especially since the pandemic and the ability for people to work remotely but 
still maintain a higher level salary, it had become even harder to attract 
potential employees. However, there had been success in some areas of the 
Council, with a new Building Control Manager now in post. 

 The Council operated a job evaluation scheme and also benchmarked their 
salaries against other local councils and North Devon were in the upper 
quartile for salaries paid in a number of differing roles. He added that some 
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posts had been subject to a job evaluation review and as a result had 
increased. 

 With regards to the capital value of purchased properties, with the wider 
property demand within the North Devon area to house people in within the 
Council’s own accommodation; part of the Councils potential future housing 
model was focussed on the development of a housing company arrangement, 
which would allow the Council to purchase its own properties to utilise as 
either temporary accommodation or through rental.  

 
The Programme Manager outlined Appendix F “Corporate Plan Delivery Highlight 
report with key results and performance indicators” to the Committee and highlighted 
the following: 
 

 A Corporate Plan Delivery highlight report was presented to Strategy and 
resources Committee in January 2023 to provide an overview of the five 
programmes and associated projects put in place to support the delivery of 
the corporate plan priorities.  

 Those five programmes emerged with their assigned Senior Responsible 
Officer as outlined within Appendix F. 

 Members requested that a similar report be amalgamated with the Financial 
Performance reporting to give a wider picture of organisational health and 
delivery.  

 Appendix F aims to provide Members with a high level overview of all projects 
sitting under those five programme umbrellas; an assurance that progress 
was being made across all areas and in turn, delivering against the corporate 
plan priorities.  

 The pyramid sets out how the activities were driven from the vision and 
corporate plan, followed by developed strategies and then programmes and 
projects to deliver against Member priorities and decisions taken during the 
lifecycle of those programmes.  

 The Performance Management Framework had been included with the 
Members information pack following the Elections.  

 The suite of performance indicators were flexible and challenge was 
welcomed.  

 The performance indicators were put in place in April 2023 and progress 
made against the performance indicators would be included within the next 
quarterly performance and financial management report. The next report 
would also include capital and external funding set out under those projects. 

 Risks were where appropriate escalated back to the Senior Management and 
onto the Governance Committee if incorporated into the Corporate Risk 
Register. If greater detail or further decisions were required on individual 
projects, separate reports would be presented to the Committee as they have 
been today.  

 
In response to a question, the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive 
and the Programme Manager advised the following: 
 

 There were different options available to the Committee as to how they would 
like the information to be presented and the team welcomed any suggestions. 
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 Capital costs would be added to the next report to complement the work 
programme. 

 The capital costs would not be included within the service plans but would 
instead sit within the programmes in appendix F. 

 Service plans would feed into projects, which were more of an operational 
level and would be presented to this Committee annually in January of each 
year. 

 
RESOLVED that the decisions and recommendations of the Strategy and Resources 
Committee be endorsed. 
 
Councillor Jones left the meeting at 7:40pm. 
 

7.   ANNUAL TREASURY MANAGEMENT REPORT 2022/23 
 

The Committee considered a report by the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief 
Executive (circulated previously) regarding the Annual Treasury Management report 
2022/23 together with Minute Extract of Strategy and Resources on 3rd July 2023 
(circulated previously). 
 
The Head of Governance highlighted the following:  
 

 This report outlined the actual prudential and treasury indicators for 2022/23.  

 The Council’s Capital Financial Requirement (CFR) for the year was detailed 
in the table on page 83 of the report and was circa £24m which included the 
finance leasing of vehicles.  

 A large capital programme during 2021/22 including the new Leisure Centre 
and purchase of Green Lanes Shopping Centre resulted in an increased CFR 
of circa £17m for that financial year. For 2022/23 a further £2.2m was added 
to our CFR which included the completion of the Leisure Centre build.  

 In relation to borrowing outturn, the 2022/23 original budget prudently 
assumed a level of new external borrowing would be required to fund 
approved capital expenditure. As a result of lower spend and less external 
borrowing taken on, interest paid was much lower at £60,363 for the year, 
with the remaining budget of £275,000 now placed into a new Treasury 
Management reserve to help mitigate against higher borrowing costs as we 
move into the 2023/24 financial year.  

 The average borrowing rate for year on borrowing loans was 2.01%.  

 In terms of investments the increase in bank rate had assisted to improve 
investment returns for the year with total interest of £290,000 received 
compared to the original budget £35,000.  

 The average rate of return on investment was 1.5% compared to the bench 
mark of 2.2% which closely tracked to the bank rate.  

 
In response to questions, the Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive and 
the Head of Governance advised the following: 
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 The interest rates were benchmarked at a rate of 2.2% as the interest rates 
for the first half of the last financial year were low. The Council held some 
funds for liquidity purposes but these attracted a lower interest rate.  

 The mid-year treasury report would be the best time to review the treasury 
strategy for the current year in terms of investment options. 

 Current investments had been placed at a rate above 5% but this report only 
went up as far as 31st March 2023. The level of debt against the Councils 
assets was quite low for internal borrowing.  

 The Council had fixed assets of £128m and that was a positive asset base for 
the size of the authority. 

 
RESOLVED, that the decisions and recommendations of the Strategy and 
Resources Committee be endorsed. 
 

8.   TIMINGS OF FUTURE MEETINGS OF THE COMMITTEE FOR 
2023/24. 
 

The Committee discussed the times that were currently scheduled for the meetings 
for the year 2023/24, which were currently alternating between daytime and evening 
meetings. 
 
The Chair proposed that the meetings be moved to evenings at 6:30pm. 
 
The Vice Chair added that there might be occasions when a meeting will need to be 
held in the day to accommodate the attendance of an external organisation. 
 
In response to a question regarding changing the day of the week that the meeting 
was held on. The Director of Resources and Deputy Chief Executive advised that 
Group Leaders had discussed the proposals with their Members and their preference 
was to hold meetings in the evenings on a Thursday. The dates of these meetings 
also needed to co-ordinate to follow the Strategy and Resources Committee and 
prior to the next Full Council meeting. 
 
The Chair added that it would be beneficial to have feedback from non-attending 
Members who had not tendered their apologies as to the reasons why they had not 
attended the meeting. 
 
RESOLVED, that all future meetings be held at 6:30pm. 
 
There was one vote made against the recommendation. 
 
 
 
 
Chair 
The meeting ended at 7.54 pm 
 
NOTE: These minutes will be confirmed as a correct record at the next meeting of 
the Committee. 
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